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Dear Friends of HLF,

Thank you for your involvement and support of our joint venture to preserve, interpret, and 
present the historic heritage of Rockbridge County.

In assuming the presidency of HLF, I am mindful that I, and all of us, owe a debt of gratitude 
to the pioneers of Lexington and Rockbridge County’s preservation movement. In this 
newsletter, we pay tribute to Chuck Phillips, Benny Lewis, Carlson Thomas, and Grant Griswold, 
who played pivotal roles in preserving Lexington’s historic downtown. And we acknowledge 
and thank each of you for your role in stewardship of our built environment. 

I am pleased to report that Historic Lexington Foundation is now 51 years old and going 
strong, as you will see in this issue. In 2014 when I first joined the board, I was humbled to 
serve alongside Mary Stuart Gilliam and Matt Paxton, two steadfast founders of HLF, who had 
returned to the board for yet another tour of duty. I am honored now to take the presidential 
gavel from my immediate predecessors, Beverly Tucker and Skip Ravenhorst. 

Folks in Rockbridge County are said to be either “come heres” or “from heres.” I qualify as a “from 
here” since I was born in Stonewall Jackson’s house and grew up here, taking my first steps on 
its old brick sidewalks, using its campuses as my playgrounds, and learning in its stately school 
buildings. And now I’m a “come back here,” returning five years ago to find Lexington more 
handsome, more vibrant, and more varied than it was all those years ago. I’m also learning that 
the work to maintain these treasures is ongoing and that the county beyond Lexington has 
gems worth preserving, as well. Most of all, I understand that whether you are a come here or 
a from here, everyone who cherishes this place has a role in sustaining it. 

Surely we owe much to those who went before—and to those who will come after us.

Thank you for being here. 

Sincerely,
Suzanne Barksdale Rice
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Feature Article

Lyle-Simpson Preservation Fund Grant Assists 
in the Restoration of the c. 1823 Hamilton 
Schoolhouse

T 
he c. 1823 Hamilton School, a one-room log structure 
that once served as both church and school in the South 
Buffalo community of Rockbridge County, is about to 

go through a significant restoration, thanks in part to a grant 
from Historic Lexington Foundation, but more importantly with 
the support of a community that understands the structure’s 
importance in the history of the county. The grant is the 
first provided through the newly established Lyle-Simpson 
Preservation Fund.

Writing in 1956, Presbyterian minister and genealogist George 
West Diehl told the story of the Hamilton “Clan” and Hamilton’s 
School. In the preface, he noted that the school is the last of the 
“old field schools” in this part of Virginia, if not in all of Virginia. 
Today, the Hamilton School is on the National Register of 
Historic Places. In that nomination, architectural historian Mike 
Pulice wrote, “Considering the extreme rarity of schoolhouses 
of this vintage and level of integrity, the Hamilton Schoolhouse 
is exceptionally worthy of recognition and preservation.”  HLF 
concurs.

The idea for a Lyle-Simpson preservation grant for the school 
first came up in the fall of 2016 in a conversation between realtor 
Janie Harris and HLF Executive Director Don Hasfurther. Thus 
began a series of meetings with the trustees that are stewards 
of the school and with the community and interested parties. 

In the spring of 2017, a meeting was held at the schoolhouse 
that included trustees, HLF, the Virginia Department of Historic 
Resources, and craftsmen with skills in restoration and prepared 
to donate labor and materials to the project.

Prior to the advent of public education in Virginia, field schools 
built by and under the complete control of the community were 
the means by which rural children received an education. In this 
instance, Robert Hamilton, whose father was one of the early 
settlers in the South Buffalo area, conveyed one acre of land to 
two trustees for a building to be used as a house of worship and 
a school. As noted in the National Register nomination, when 
the public school system became mandatory in 1870, the school 
became part of the Virginia education system, and from that 
time until it closed in 1928, it was an elementary school with one 
teacher for all seven grades. In 1928, area children moved to the 
nearby Palmer School.

What makes the project particularly worthy of HLF preservation 
funding, notes Don Hasfurther, is that so many individuals have 
come forward to donate their time and, in some instances, 
material. They include local builders and craftsmen Will Harris, 
Grigg Mullen, Pete Davis, and Tommy Harris. Hamilton School 
Trustee Steve Richards also expressed his gratitude to these 
individuals and to HLF for its financial support. 

Hamilton SchoolhouseInterior of the Hamilton Schoolhouse
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Lexington and HLF lost three stalwarts in recent months: 
developer Carlson Thomas, longtime Vice Mayor J. B. 
“Benny” Lewis, and Grant Griswold. We would like to take a 

moment to remember them.

In 1971, Thomas acquired the historic Alexander-Withrow House 
from HLF, our first substantial downtown preservation success, 
proving that our strategy and ambitions were realistic. Lewis played 
a vital role in navigating the political and financial rapids associated 
with the redevelopment, also in the 1970s, of Lexington’s historic 
downtown, transforming it from an undistinguished, utility-pole-
strewn center to the stunning village it is today.

HLF adopted a resolution commemorating those two early 
supporters, noting, in part: “Carlson Thomas said yes . . . He would 
buy the Alexander-Withrow House, the dilapidated wreck at the 
top of West Washington Street that Historic Lexington Foundation 
had acquired with hope in our hearts, and then saved from its 
only recent occupants, the pigeons. Yes, he would pay full price. 
And yes, he would accept the easements we sought to assure 
its future preservation. .  .  . Carlson Thomas primed HLF’s pump, 
financially and psychologically. . . .”

Lewis, the resolution says, was “a canny businessman among 
numerous other gifts,” and balanced voters’ demands for 
important but pedestrian neighborhood improvements and 
services with the downtown project “because both were exactly 
what Lexington needed. . . . Without Benny, some version of our 
downtown renaissance might have happened eventually, but not 
then and certainly not nearly as effectively.” 

HLF learned only this July of the passing of Grant Griswold. When 
Grant and Jo Griswold purchased the White Column Inn on North 
Main Street in 1983, they contacted HLF for advice regarding the 
restoration of the building. The c. 1820 structure, now called the 
Willson-Walker House, was originally the residence of Captain 
William Willson, a local merchant, postmaster, and treasurer of 
Washington College (1803–1840). The building was purchased in 
1911 by Lexington businessman Harry Walker.

HLF responded to the Griswold request by supplying information 
on the historic structure and advice for securing historic 
rehabilitation tax credits. During the restoration of the interior, 
they uncovered some original Federal-style woodwork that had 
been hidden under modern walling. For many years, Jo Griswold 
operated the Willson-Walker Restaurant in the historic building. 

HLF Salutes Carlson Thomas, J. B. “Benny” 
Lewis, and Grant Griswold

Utility lines in the downtown1930s photograph of Willson-Walker House  
with its white columns.

1960s photo of Alexander-Withrow House with utility poles  
along W. Washington and N. Main Streets.
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Historic Lexington Foundation has received a generous 
bequest from a charitable trust established by Charles 
F. Phillips Jr., a former HLF president and longtime 

mayor of Lexington, and Marjorie Hancock Phillips. Prof. Phillips 
died in 2012 and Mrs. Phillips in 2016.

Chuck Phillips taught economics at Washington and Lee for 44 
years until retiring in 2003. He was mayor from 1971 until 1988 
and guided the revitalization of the city’s downtown, spurred 
substantially by HLF, which included burying utility lines and 
rehabilitating historic but rundown buildings. 

Marge Phillips taught music and was active in music and arts 
programs in Lexington, particularly at Lexington Presbyterian 
Church, where she was director of youth choirs for 26 years. The 
Phillipses founded Lexington’s first newspaper recycling program 
in order to benefit the high school’s band.

In addition to teaching, Prof. Phillips was a leading consultant 
to utility and natural resource companies. The author of The 
Regulation of Public Utilities: Theory and Practice, which went 
into three editions, he was also president of the international 
economics honor society, Omicron Delta Epsilon, for three terms. 
He was president of the Historic Lexington Foundation board of 
directors in 1998 and 1999.

As Historic Lexington Foundation has done with other recent 
bequests, HLF intends to devote some of the bequest to 
projects promoting local preservation needs, in this case the 
conservation of Lexington’s two historic cemeteries, Stonewall 
Jackson Memorial Cemetery and Evergreen Cemetery. Historic 

cemeteries require constant attention. The two that are owned 
and maintained by the City of Lexington are no different. With 
City approval, HLF anticipates funding a preservation plan for 
the cemeteries and perhaps a workshop that might be open to 
stewards of historic cemeteries throughout Rockbridge County.

Phillips Family Bequest Helps Conserve 
Lexington’s Historic Cemeteries

HLF President Chuck Phillips and former HLF director Cynthia 
Coleman observe a 1999 event as Sally Mann, Pam Simpson, and 

Royster Lyle sign copies of The Architecture of Historic Lexington.

Leave a lasting legacy—make 
your own planned gift to HLF. 

Department of Historic Resources official Kate Ridgway (right) 
discusses Lexington cemetery conservation needs with HLF 

Preservation Committee Co-chairs Jim Busch and Dee Joyce-Hayes. Historic Evergreen Cemetery
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A Focus On Early 20th Century African American 
Education in Buena Vista and Lexington
c. 1914 and 1926 Buena Vista Colored School Undergoes 
Restoration

An editorial in a May edition of the News-Gazette drew 
public attention to the efforts of the Buena Vista 
Colored School Historical Society to restore the National 

Register-listed school. The paper noted that the Buena Vista City 
Council had committed funds to the project and urged others to 
do the same. The HLF Board heeded the call and in July approved 
a $2,000 grant to the Historical Society. According to the chair of 
the Historical Society’s Restoration Committee, Danta Thompson, 
the HLF funding will go to rebuilding the two porches on the 
school.

The school’s history is one of the Buena Vista African American 
community’s determination to have their children receive an 
education. After the original frame schoolhouse burned, a two-
room, one-story brick school, grades 1–8, was constructed in 
1914. According to Francis Lynn, author of the National Register 
nomination, after a new school for the city’s white children was 
opened in 1924, friends of the Colored School began an effort 
to expand the school. In 1925, they petitioned the school board 
for an addition to the 1914 structure. The school board accepted 
a bid of $800 with condition that the city’s “Negroes” raise half of 
that amount.

Only with the construction of Lylburn Downing in Lexington 
in 1927 could African American students in Buena Vista attend 
high school without having to leave the county. And then, most 
had to take the early morning train to Lexington and back in 
the evening. Irma Thompson recounts the journey in Beverly 
Tucker’s book The House on Fuller Street. Even at that time, African 
American students had to leave the county to get a high school 
degree. The Buena Vista Colored School closed in 1957.

September 26 Program on Rosenwald Schools to be 
Held at Lylburn Downing 

As was the case of the Buena Vista Colored School, 
the establishment of Lylburn Downing in Lexington 
is a case study of an African American community’s 

determination to see that their children received an education. 
The congregations of First Baptist Church and Randolph Street 
Methodist Church were principal forces in the community’s 
effort to petition the city to establish a new school to replace the 
Colored School on S. Randolph Street. Lylburn Downing opened 
on Diamond Street in 1927. Of the $34,000 it cost to build the 
school, $1,500 of the monies for the construction came from the 
Rosenwald Fund.

As such, it is appropriate that Lylburn Downing is to be the site 
of a screening this fall of a new film entitled Rosenwald. Born in 
Springfield, Illinois, Julius Rosenwald was a Jewish philanthropist 
who made his fortune co-founding Sears & Roebuck in Chicago. 
Inspired by Booker T. Washington, Rosenwald spent his fortune 
to help pay for some 5,500 schools in the South for African 
American children. In the 1920s and 30s, the Rosenwald Fund 
provided challenge grants to communities for the building of 
African American schools.

Rosenwald is not just a story about Julius Rosenwald, but most 
importantly about the thousands of African American students 
who went on to make a tremendous positive impact on their 
communities and at the state and national level. These include 
diplomat Ralph Bunche, photographer Gordon Parks, artists 
Romare Bearden and Jacob Lawrence, author Ralph Ellison, and 
Marian Anderson who sang on the National Mall after being 
denied the stage at DAR Constitution Hall. Generations of African 
American students inside and outside of Lexington received 
their education at the c. 1927 Lylburn Downing School.

Elizabeth Kostelny and Will Glasco of Preservation Virginia 
first brought the idea of showing the film in Lexington to 
HLF in late June. The HLF board enthusiastically accepted the 
opportunity to partner with Preservation Virginia. Since then, the 
Rockbridge Historical Society agreed to join as a sponsor. The 
Superintendent of Lexington City Schools, Scott Jefferies, and 
the Principal of Lylburn Downing Middle School, Jason White, 
gladly offered space for the showing of the film the evening of 
September 26. A pre-screening reception will be held at 5:30 
p.m. at the historic school building, now community center, at 
300 Diamond Street. The film will be shown at 7:00 p.m. in the 
Lylburn Downing Middle School next door at 302 Diamond 
Street. This is a free event.

Elizabeth Boetsch, Beverly Tucker, and Jim Busch tour the  
Buena Vista Colored School with Danta Thompson.
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Thanks To Our Contributors
We are deeply grateful to those who have given generously to sustain the work of HLF and 
acknowledge these gifts received from June 2016–July 2017.

Visionaries
Gifts of $10,000 and more

Estate of Charles F. and 
Marjorie H. Phillips

Champions
Gifts of $5,000–$9,999

Carol and Ben Grigsby
Kappa Alpha Order

Patrons
Gifts of $1,000–$4,999

Elizabeth and Laurent Boetsch
Mrs. George M. Brooke, Jr.
CornerStone Bank
Margaret Davis
Derrick Family Foundation
Julie and Peter Grover
Rita and Skip Ravenhorst
Celeste Romig
Nancy and Gene Sullivan
Sue and Ted Van Leer

Benefactors
Gifts of $500-$999

Mary Stuart Gilliam
Ann Parker and Teddy 

Gottwald
Peter and Deborah Wood 

Keefe
Laura Cameron and Lee 

McCown
Marguerite Old
Becky and Greg Porter
Wiley Rein LLP
Alyson and Bennett Ross
Beverly and Spencer Tucker
Dawn and Larry Wiese
Nan and Rick Wolf

Sustainers
Gifts of $250-$499

Margoth and Arthur 
Bartenstein

Nelle and Jim Busch
Susan Brady and Eben Ostby
Marian and Allan Carlsson
Carol Clary
Kim and Chuck Cory
Rogers L. Crain
Edward Jones/Dan Vance
Jane and David Ellington

Julie and Christian Fox
Dee Joyce-Hayes and Gary 

Hayes
James River Realty
Robert S. Keefe
Patti and Bill Loughridge
Barbara and Bill Luton
Heather and Michael Meads
Davidson Perry-Miller
Pree and George Ray
Suzanne Barksdale Rice

Partners
Gifts $100-$249

Lucile and Benjamin Ackerly
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel T. Balfour  

In Memory of Jack Ackerly
Jane Coleman Balfour and 

Noell Coleman Kimball 
In Loving Memory of Mrs. 
Gertrude Neff and Mr. Hal 
Kirkland

Betty and Steve Beck
Theresa Bezold
Stevie Bond
Louise and Bruce Brennan
Lenny and Rick Bruno
Ava and Philip Clayton
Elizabeth and Charles Coleman
Margaret and Lloyd Craighill
David Darst
Ellen and Horace Douty
Jean Eisenhauer
Mimi Elrod
Nancy Epley
Thomas Goodwin
Carol and Thomas Gosse
Maury Hanson
Don Hasfurther
Holland’s General Contractors, 

Inc.
Mr. and Mrs. Farris P. Hotchkiss
Alan B. Howard
Chris and David Howison
Sylvia and Roger Jeans
Beth and John Knapp
SL Kopald Jr.
James Kostelni
William E. Latture
Lexington Real Estate 

Connection
Sunny and Bruce Macdonald

Heather and Hardin Marion
Pauline and John Mason
Ann and Kent Massie
Otis Mead
Dougie and David Morris
Cindy and Grigg Mullen
Mary Newman
O’Byrne Contracting 
Pappagallo 
Mary Raine and Matt Paxton
Matt Peiffer
Jan and Ron Perkins
Leslie Giles and Dan Pezzoni
The Palms (Jeff Ramsey)
Margaret and Steven 

Riethmiller 
In Memory of Lute Barrett

Barbara and Norm 
Rollenhagen

Colonel Woody Sadler
Sallie and John Sebrell
Sally and Dick Sessoms
Mary Ellena Ward and James 

Slack
AP and Hampden Smith, III
Ann and Joe Spivey
Esther and Jim Stokes
Lisa Tracy
Cabell Tutwiler
Julia Van de Water
Kathleen and Dan Vance
Mr. and Mrs. Harry Warner
Linda and Alec Wilder
Bea and David Zwart

Friends
Gifts up to $99

Luigia and Ugo Benincasa
Suzanne and Louis Blair
Joellen Bland
Adrienne and Charles Bodie
Lilli Bradin
Jane and George Brooke
Richard Brown
Julie Campbell
Gillie Campbell and Michael 

Seltz
Dr. and Mrs. Robert P. Carroll, Jr.
Sarah Clayton
David Coffey
Dr. and Mrs. Sydney Coulling
The Rev. and Mrs. R. David Cox

Mr. and Mrs. Gerald J. Darrell
Louise and Ed Dooley
Will Dudley
Elaine Jenks Emerson
Barbara and Peter Farnham
Thomas Goad
Rose and Albert Gordon
Elizabeth Greenlee
Nancy and Paul Hahn
Mary Harvey and Dick Halseth
Tom Hamlin and Don Haynie
Patti Hammond
Dr. and Mrs. Sinclair J. Harcus, 

Jr.
Audrey and David Hawkins
Anne Herring
Janet and Leonard Jarrard
Annette and Lewis John
Edward “Ted” Judt
Marta and Tom Kastner
Susan and Duggan Kimball
Kathy and Rex Lamb
Lexington-Rockbridge 

Chamber of Commerce
Ellen and Larry Martin
Nancy and Lee McLaughlin
Lee Merrill
Carol and Malcolm Muir
Ann and Brian Murchison
David Peterson
Dorothy Ravenhorst
C. Alex Retzloff
Cynthia Eggleston Robertson
Beatrix Rumford
Margaret and Don Samdahl
Marjorie Sherrill
Henry Simpson
Margaret and Joseph Skovira
Cindy and Mike Sorge
Mr. and Mrs. Edgar Winston 

Spencer
Martha and Neil Stronach
Merrily Taylor
Annie and Gregg Waddoups
Natalie Wellman
Pat and Larry Wiese
Rosalya Wiggins

We strive for accuracy in our 
acknowledgments. Please share 
corrections with us.



    Post Office Box 901, Lexington, VA 24450        www.historiclexington.org        540-463-6832        hlf@rockbridge.net 

2017 Captured in Photos 

May Preservation Month Sacred Places Tour:  
Rev. Horace Douty discusses history of Oxford Presbyterian Church.

May Preservation Month Sacred Places Tour:  
Rev. Ken Chorle greets visitors to Falling Spring Presbyterian Church.

Rockbridge County High School drama students perform “The 
Complete Works of Shakespeare (Abridged)” at Hopkins Green.  

HLF deeded Hopkins Green to the City in 2003 for use as a city park. 

Historic Marker Program: Miller’s House Museum at Jordan’s Point.

HLF President Suzanne Rice and Vice President Jim Busch 
present Founders’ Award to Will and Janie Harris  

for rehabilitation of the c. 1846 Evans House.
Larry Wiese (far left), Beverly Tucker, and Suzanne Rice  

present Brownsburg Museum Founders’ Award to  
Dick Barnes, representing the museum.

Historic Marker Program: Jim Busch, Suzanne Rice, and Jane 
Ellington at the Michael Miley House.

July—Final touches on 15 W. Washington Street.   
Recipient of HLF façade grant.


